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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

With the holiday season coming to an end we are now 
entering the exciting time of year with our Garden Club 
Meetings.  We hope to make this a great year with 
interesting presentations and a couple of field trips.  Last 
year we were able to make some improvements to the 
container garden that make it more attractive to our 
customers.  We also were able to make a change to our 
by-laws that reflects our commitment to our SCC partner. 
 
With some new board members adding new ideas to 
compliment our experienced members, we are pleased 
with our 2022 leadership team.  As always, our club is 
driven by member participation.  We continually need to 
add new members and strive to involve our members in 
club activities.  Please make it a goal to invite two friends 
(or strangers) to our monthly meetings this year.  Talk 
about our club when the subject of gardening arises.  We 
all need to sell our club to keep it great.  Let’s make 2022 
our best year yet!

PLEASE NOTE THAT THE MEETING THIS MONTH IS 
ON TUESDAY, JANUARY 18.
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Joelle TeacheyJoelle Teachey        SMGC Speaker   January 18, 2022

  “Trees Upstate” 

For the January Meeting, Joelle Teachey, 
Executive Director of Trees Upstate, will 
be the speaker. Joelle will discuss the 
history, mission and  projects of Trees 
Upstate.  She will provide information on 
opportunities to get involved with this 
organization.  
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Post Office Box 1502 

Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

Photography by Linda McHam

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
TBATBA

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Camellia 
japonica

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Roebuck Wholesale Nursery
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Camellia 
sasanqua 

'Setsugekka'

Camellia japonica 
'Governor Mouton'

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
https://dirtdaubers.org/Membership.html
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Member MusingMember Musing  
  By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

Previously, I have written about the Dallas Arboretum and Botanical Garden.  If you drive about 40 
miles west on Interstate 30, you can visit the Fort Worth Botanical Garden and see two great gardens in 
one day!  We visited the Fort Worth Botanical Garden years ago when we lived in the Dallas Area.  My 
brother went last year and reminded me how nice the garden is.

The Fort Worth Botanical Garden was established in 1934, making it the oldest major Botanical Garden 
in the State of Texas.  The Garden is located near downtown in the Fort Worth Cultural District.  The 
garden contains over 2500 plant species in twenty-five specialty gardens.  Besides the Garden, the 
Botanical Research Institute of Texas (BRIT) is located on the property.  BRIT specializes in education 
and research of all things plant related.  

The two specialty gardens that I found most memorable are the Japanese Garden and the Rose Garden. 
The Japanese Garden was completed in 1973 and has winding paths around the ponds and traverses 
the landscape. There are 7.5 acres planted with cherry trees, Japanese maples, magnolias, and 
bamboo.  There are also bridges and ponds filled with koi.  The Rose Garden has a romantic setting and 
is listed on the National Register of Historic Places. 

The garden has the largest begonia collection in North American and is the only accredited begonia 
collection in the United States.  You can also schedule a tour of the Philecology Herbarium (philecology is 
a fondness for a better biosphere for the earth), one of the largest in the US, which houses more than 1.5 
million plant specimens from around the world.  A tour of the BRIT Research Library with nearly 
125,000 volumes of botanical books and journals can also be arranged. 

Go visit the Dallas/Fort Worth Metroplex and the Fort Worth Botanical Garden.  Fort Worth also has a 
couple of nice art museums and you can go visit Billy Bob’s at the Stockyards (a country music nightclub 
located in the Fort Worth Stockyards, Texas).

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html






February 2022 Gardening & Beautification Gardening & Beautification 
A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 

 

 

 

Welcoming Men & Women

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

Officers 
President         Phil Abers
Vice President Bruce Fraedrich
Secretary Denie Crowder
Treasurer       Mary Ann Hipp

Directors 

Will Hawkins 

Phillip Marchant
Charlie Crescenzi 
Mark Carlson 

Curtis Marshall 

Communications    

Louis W. Adams, Jr. 
     Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

    

 
 
 

Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

Have you visited our website recently?  I know that my visits 
are too infrequent.  Last year a neighbor gave me an old 
Spartanburg Magazine from the Spring of 2006.  The reason he 
gave it to me was the article on page 40 about the Dirt 
Daubers.  I thought this would be a great article to reprint in 
our monthly newsletter.  I checked with the publisher about 
the approval needed to reprint the article.  Unbeknownst to 
me, the publisher advised me that we have a link to that article 
on our website.  I guess I need to spend more time looking at 
the website.  Go to our DirtDauber.org website, look under the 
About tab, and click on SMGC in the News. Scroll down and 
there it is! 

I doubt I am the only one in the club who does not regularly 
visit our website.  Take the time to visit our website.  We have 
good information there.  Under the gardening help tab we 
have a number of articles about trees and propagation.  There 
is a very good presentation on Roses by Vahl Wilson that Lou 
Adams posted a few years ago for our benefit.  While visiting 
the website, make some notes and let us know of any updates, 
changes or additions you feel will enhance our website.  

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 
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Dr. Gillian NewberryDr. Gillian Newberry      SMGC Speaker   February 21, 2022
  “The Making of Peter’s Creek Heritage Trust Preserve” 

Meet Dr. Gillian “Gill” Newberry, retired USC 
Upstate Professor and local champion for rare 
plants and nature.  Dr. Newberry established 
the Upstate herbarium that has over 18,000 
specimens and led research projects at the 
Peter’s Creek Heritage Preserve.  During her 
presentation, Dr. Newberry describes how she 
found this 180-acre site that is now open to 
the public and discovered its many natural 
attributes including rare plant species.  See 
how one person can make a difference!
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Photography by Linda McHam

Hellebores

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Roebuck Wholesale Nursery
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Narcissus 'Dutch 
Master'

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
March 19           rain date   Mar 26

June    18           rain date   Jun 25

Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Hellebores
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Member MusingMember Musing  
  By Bruce Fraedrich

History of the club continues on the following pages.

After moving to Spartanburg and buying a twenty-year-old 
house three years ago, I typically make the pilgrimage to 
the Home Depot several times a week. The route to the 
home improvement mecca takes me down Gossett Road to 
Cannons Campground Road on the east side of 
Spartanburg. Less than a mile from the turn off on Cannons 
Campground, there is a sign for Peter’s Creek Heritage 
Preserve next to a gravel road. For years, I have been 
meaning to check out what is at the end of the gravel road 
and on a warm afternoon in late December, Lyn and I finally 
visited the site. We should have visited Peter's Creek 
sooner- it is a unique gem in Spartanburg.

The preserve is only 180 acres but contains many diverse 
and unique habitats. The north facing slopes above the 
creeks support a mature hardwood forest comprised mostly 
of oak, hickory, and beech. Several species of oak not 
normally found in Spartanburg are growing on these slopes. 
The young beech in the understory retains much of their 
foliage in the dormant season and the tan color provides 
considerable winter interest. Trees along the stream 
bottoms are sycamore, elm, sweetgum, and red maple. The 
understory has numerous American hollies with bright red 
berries in winter and stands of mountain laurel that 
typically blooms in late April. The site also supports several 
rare and endangered plants. 

Peter’s Creek Heritage Preserve

Over seven miles of trails meander through the preserve-most trails occur in loops so there is minimal 
back-tracking. Trails are wide and well-marked, and the slopes are rather gentle which provides for an easy 
hike. The trails cross the creeks in several locations, which requires a little dexterity to keep from getting 
your feet wet. 

Peter’s Creek was once the site of several water mills dating back more than 150 years. Remains of a mill 
dam and pond are present near the parking area at the preserve entrance. Many of the trails were once 
wagon roads leading to the mills.

Peter’s Creek is open to the public free of charge daily from dawn to dusk. Learn more about Peter’s Creek 
at the February meeting when Dr. Gillian Newberry, the force behind the preservation of this site, will be 
our guest speaker. 

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

Article 2, Section 2.4 of the SMGC bylaws states as an objective 
of the club:  “to promote community beautification through 
charitable, educational and scientific means.”  Our club has 
done beautification work as witnessed by our Street Tree 
Program and the Spots of Pride.  Our donation of trees to the 
Mary Wright School Project  and our contributions to SCC have 
been greatly appreciated.  We also do quarterly litter pick up 
on Pine Street.  On Saturday, March 5, we had an excellent 
turn out to remove invasive species at Peter’s Creek Nature 
Preserve.  We do excellent volunteer work and contribute 
financially to beautification projects.

Our main funding source for projects comes from our biannual 
plant sales.  We need everyone to help make our plant sales 
successful.  Would you like to come help us with the plant sale 
on Friday, April 1 and Saturday, April 2?  Do you have any 
plants that can be potted to fill up our container garden?  Do 
you have friends, family or acquaintances who need plants or 
advice?  Invite them to come to our plant sale.  Who knows, 
you may have recruited the newest member of our club!

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 
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Jason Bagwell and Kevin Parris, Ph.D.Jason Bagwell and Kevin Parris, Ph.D.
SMGC Speakers, March 21, 2022

“The Sustainable Agriculture Program at Spartanburg 
Community College” 

Sustainable agriculture is the production of food crops using 
environmentally friendly methods. Jason discusses the basic 
concepts of the program at SCC. Then straw bale gardening is 
presented by Kevin, which is ideally suited for small properties.

The public is always invited to attend meetings.
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2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
March 19           rain date   Mar 26

June    18           rain date   Jun 25

Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.) "Not many people are familiar with the name Gertrude Jekyll outside the 

world of gardening, but for those with green fingers and others in the know 
she is one of the great English garden architects and designers.

The years she spent replanting the gardens here at Tylney Hall represent a 
lifetime’s achievement.  So it is of little surprise that we have heaped just as 
much loving care on restoring the gardens and grounds as we have spent 
bringing the Hall back to its former glory. 

Our Head Gardener, Paul Tattersdill, and his team have been tending the 
gardens for over 25 years, and his vision is only now nearing completion.  
At the last count, there were over 250,000 trees and shrubs on the estate 
which sprawls over 66 acres, and Paul and his team are never happier than 
when they are showing fellow garden enthusiasts around the estate."

Excerpt from the hotel's website.

This garden belongs to Tylney Hall (Small Luxury Hotel) in Rotherwick, 
Hook, Basingstoke, England. 

See https://www.slh.com/hotels/tylney-hall-hotel-and-gardens
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Member MusingMember Musing  
  By Will Hawkins

History of the club continues on the following pages.

I attended college at Winthrop University. While there I was 
delighted to find a beautifully landscaped public park in 
Rock Hill near Winthrop known as Glencairn Garden. It is a 
perfect place to go take a walk, have a picnic, for Winthrop 
University students to study and have weddings.

Glencairn was started back in 1928 by Rock Hill residents 
David and Hazel Bigger when they were given a few azaleas. 
By 1940, they had over 400 azaleas and in that year they 
opened Glencairn Garden to the public.  It is named in 
honor of Dr. Bigger's Scottish origin. In 1958, Hazel Bigger 
deeded the 11 acre garden to the city of Rock Hill.

Landscape architect Robert Marvin further enhanced the 
botanical experience with a tiered fountain and a Japanese 
footbridge built over a brook that runs through the park.

Perhaps the best time of year to visit is the last week of 
March through mid April when over 3000 azaleas are in 
bloom. In addition to the azaleas, there are dogwoods, 
wisteria, camellias and hardwood trees that are planted on 
the grounds for visitors to enjoy.

Betty Montgomery's Garden TourBetty Montgomery's Garden Tour

Betty Montgomery's garden will be open for visitors on Saturday, April 9 
from 10 to 4 and Sunday, April 10 from 2 to 5. If it is raining on those 
dates, the garden will be open Saturday, April 16. Betty's garden is 
located at 100 Forty Oaks, Campobello, SC  29322.

Glencairn Garden

Even though spring is the loveliest time of year to visit with all the azaleas, doublefile viburnums, tulips, 
dogwoods, redbuds and many other plants in bloom, visitors are sure to enjoy the garden any day of the 
year. In the summer, there is plenty of shade from the hardwood trees and the daylilies, crape myrtles, 
and annuals are blooming. In the fall, sasanqua camellias and pansies bloom to accent the changing 
foliage. In the winter, dozens of camellias will be found blooming along with daffodils and Lenten roses. 
Be sure to pay Glencairn Garden a visit if you are in Rock Hill!

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

This first week of April I took a trip to Louisiana. The purpose 
of the trip was to attend the convention for the Society of 
Louisiana Irises (SLI).  It was a good convention and do you 
know that we now have a celebrity in our club? Our very own 
club member, Daphne Sawyer, was elected President of the 
SLI.  At the convention a session was held on how to grow the 
organization and attract new members.

There were a number of suggestions. Some suggestions were 
to develop a program with the 4H clubs, do community 
projects, and create videos on the Louisiana Iris and the SLI.  
Then one wise gentleman stated that all these ideas are good, 
but will not bring members into the society in the short term.  
He suggested pursuing these ideas, but having a short term 
plan. His short term plan was to have each member of the club 
invite someone new to join.  I like his short term plan and hope 
that we can successfully follow it. Who will you invite to join 
the club?

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner
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Stewart Winslow   Stewart Winslow   SMGC Speaker, April 18, 2022

“Wofford Landscape Tour” 

Join Stewart Winslow, Director of 
Horticulture and Landscape Design for 
Wofford College, for an evening tour of the 
campus landscape. We will meet in the 
Admissions parking lot just west of the 
Church Street entrance to the Wofford 
Campus at 6:15pm.  Stewart will lead a 

tour of the Wofford Campus discussing the landscape with 
emphasis on new plant introductions and unique species that 
perform well in Spartanburg.  

Iris Gardens 2022Iris Gardens 2022
Do you enjoy irises in bloom?  This year the 
irises at the Lineberger’s and Abers’ are open 
for visitors,  from 10 AM to 4 PM on Saturday, 
April 23, Sunday, April 24, Saturday, April 30 
and Sunday, May 1. The Lineberger irises are 
located at 2460 Compton Bridge Road, Inman, 
SC.  The Abers’ irises are located at 450 
Gowan Road, Inman, SC.  

Will Hawkins
Mark Carlson
Charlie Crescenzi
Phillip Marchant
Curtis Marshall
Ben Waddell
Linda Savoie
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Forms are located at 
DirtDaubers.org/Membership
and will be available at the next 
general meeting.

Bring check or cash & completed 
form to Joyce Crescenzi. 

Post Office Box 1502 

Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

Enter the Wofford Campus from Church Street adjacent 
to the bookstore. The admissions parking lot is 
immediately to the left (west) of the fountain. 

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
June    18           rain date   Jun 25

Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Roebuck Wholesale Nursery
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Meet in 
parking lot 1.

Church Street.
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Member MusingMember Musing  
  By Beth Waddell

History of the club continues on the following pages.

Life began in a garden—God could have chosen a tundra, an island, a desert, a mesa or countless other landforms, but 
God chose a garden. My father came from a long line of ancestors who were farmers and gardeners who loved the feel 
and the smell of the earth. Many times my Daddy said that while he was growing up during The Great Depression, they 
grew or raised everything the family needed except for coffee and sugar.  He grew up torn between his desire to become 
a farmer like his ancestors or acquiring a job working on the railroad.  He spoke of plowing those red clay hills in 
Blacksburg, SC and hearing a train whistle blowing, and the debate would begin all over again in his mind.  Later, he 
compromised and did both—he was a railroad engineer for thirty-eight years with Southern Railway and a backyard 
farmer.  If Daddy was not on a train, he was found digging, planting or harvesting in the yard and taking fresh vegetables 
and produce to friends, family and neighbors.  As a child, I thought he was a genius because he could speak to animals.  
Every spring he would rent a mule to plow the garden area and was fluent in “mule.” He would “gee” and “haw” and that 
old mule would know exactly how to turn.  As a child, I always wondered what other animal foreign languages were 
taught at Blacksburg High School during his youth.

One spring when I was of preschool age, Daddy plowed a small area just for me as my very first garden plot.  He said that 
I could plant all my favorite things.  Boy, was I excited!  One morning I went outside early in my pajamas and bedroom 
slippers and did exactly that—I planted all my favorite things in the garden’s fertile soil.  I planted macaroni, popcorn, 
dimes, nail polish, a Coke bottle, Milk Duds and M&Ms.  Needless to say, my first garden was a roaring disaster even 
though I watered it daily and checked on it first thing every morning!  Too bad that I did not tell my parents of the early 
morning planting session, because they never knew that I had already planted nor the assortment that I had chosen.  My 
parents were probably waiting for a list of needed seeds, and I guess they were disappointed at my disinterest in the 
gardening project.

This year I may try another garden and hope it is more successful than that first attempt.  This year, I think I will plant a 
FRIENDSHIP GARDEN.  My garden plans include planting the following:

* Acres of acute listening ears for UNDERSTANDING all diversity due to age, race or color.
* Plenty of KINDNESS and COMPASSION for others.
* Several rows of ORGANIZATION to keep the world working well together.
* Many rows of HUMOR to offset difficult moments
* Meadows of vibrant spring and summer blooms for the AESTHETIC BEAUTY to delight the soul and 
* PEACE and TRANQUALITY for all who enter the garden.
My garden will be heavily fertilized with LOVE and watered daily with PATIENCE.
 
A soil test may tell us the other needed elements for a successful garden.  Perhaps if we all plant a Friendship Garden, 
the world may become a better place for all! 

The Friendship Garden

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html










May 2022 Gardening & Beautification Gardening & Beautification 
A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 

 

 

 

Welcoming Men & Women

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

Officers 
President         Phil Abers
Vice President Bruce Fraedrich
Secretary Denie Crowder
Treasurer       Mary Ann Hipp

Directors 

Communications    

Louis W. Adams, Jr. 
     Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

    

 
 
 

Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

Have you been to our container garden lately?  We have 
finished repairing our sheds and they both look good.  
The last project was the addition of a metal roof on the 
wooden shed, so we are now better protected from the 
elements.  Thanks to all who have participated in the 
shed repairs and housekeeping around the garden.

We still have a problem at the container garden.  
Because our last three sales have been so successful, we 
are short of plants for the fall sale.  Row A is nearly 
empty!  We have a number of plants ordered that will 
need to be potted this month.  Can you help?  We dug 
plants at Linda McHam’s house recently and potted 
them for future sales.  Do you have any salable plants to 
contribute?  If so, let us know and we will send our army 
of plant gatherers to procure them.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

h t t p s : / / w w w . f a c e b o o k . c o m / S M G C D i r t D a u b e r s /

Phil Abers
 President@DirtDaubers.org

Mark Carlson
PlantSales@DirtDaubers.org

Phil Abers   Phil Abers   SMGC Speaker, May 16, 2022

“Growing Irises in the Upstate”

 

Club President Phil Abers is a member of the Piedmont 
Carolina Iris Society. His iris garden was on the American 
Iris Society Region 5 tour this year. Phil shares his 
knowledge of growing irises in the upstate that he has 
mostly acquired from mentors Everette Lineberger and 
Don Crowder.

The public is always invited to attend meetings.

Will Hawkins
Mark Carlson
Charlie Crescenzi
Phillip Marchant
Curtis Marshall
Ben Waddell
Linda Savoie
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Forms are located at 
DirtDaubers.org/Membership
and will be available at the next 
general meeting.

Bring check or cash & completed 
form to Joyce Crescenzi. 

Post Office Box 1502 

Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
June    18           rain date   Jun 25

Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Legacy Real Estate
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam

Philadelphus 
(English Dogwood 
or Mock Orange)

Frank Tiller's farm: 
getting ready for 
tomatoes and corn.

David Austin rose 
'Graham Thomas'
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Member MusingMember Musing  
  By Phil Abers 

History of the club continues on the following pages.

In April I took a trip to Louisiana.  It presented me the chance to visit some botanical gardens.  I was able to visit 
the Birmingham Botanical Garden in Alabama, the LSU botanical garden in Baton Rouge and the Atlanta 
Botanical Garden.  I have wanted to go to the Atlanta Botanical Garden since our presenter in January 2021 
called it one of the best in the US. 

The Birmingham Botanical Garden encompasses 67.5 acres.  It is open all year and has free parking and 
admission.  The highlights of the Birmingham Botanical Garden are the Japanese Garden, the formal Rose Garden 
and the Fern Glade located along a creek running through the garden.  My favorite stop was the 7.5 acre 
Japanese Garden.  It has a good bonsai collection, a large koi pond and typical Japanese Garden bridge.  The 
facilities include a small conservatory, art gallery, cafe and a Garden Center Building that hosts meetings, classes 
and shows.  The garden is mostly set among trees giving it a natural feel.

The Atlanta Botanical Garden is 30 acres and opened in 1976. The garden is open six days a week (closed on 
Mondays).  An adult ticket is $27 during the week and $29 on the weekend with a $7 parking fee.  The more 
formal part of the garden has paved walks and finished borders.  The highlights of this garden include the large 
conservatory that houses the Fuqua Orchid Center, the 600 foot long elevated sky walk and the Skyline Gardens 
that have downtown Atlanta as the backdrop.  There is also a very nice man-made water feature.  The orchid 
center is said to be the largest species orchid collection on permanent display in the United States.  The Atlanta 
Botanical Garden has a number of facilities for meetings, classes and parties.  

Which garden did I like better?  I liked the Birmingham Botanical Garden better because of its more natural 
setting and the very nice Japanese Garden.  While I like the Atlanta Botanical Garden very much, especially the 
orchid collection and the other conservatory plants, it seemed a bit too commercial for my taste.  Two venues 
were closed for birthday parties and a group was doing yoga on the big lawn in front of the conservatory.  While 
this is my reasoning, my wife would probably say I chose the Birmingham Garden because I am a cheapskate.

Botanical Gardens

Birmingham Botanical Garden Atlanta Botanical Garden
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The 75th Anniversary of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden 
Club (SMGC) will occur in 2023.  Our garden club has a 
great history in Spartanburg.  People like W. O. Ezell, 
Harold Hatcher and Henry Pittman have helped make 
Spartanburg an attractive city.  The SMGC has 
contributed many hours of labor and money to Hatcher 
Gardens when it was in its infancy.  Many projects have 
been done in the past to beautify the roadways in 
Spartanburg including our ongoing Street Tree Program 
on Pine Street.

We are planning to celebrate this wonderful past with a 
75th anniversary gala next year.  Not only we will be 
celebrating our past, but we will be showcasing our 
future.  We hope to use this event to attract attention to 
the club and gain new members.  To make sure we have 
a successful celebration, we have formed a 75th 
Anniversary Committee.  This committee is chaired by 
Darvin Helvy.  Ben Waddell, Denie Crowder, and Charlie 
Crescenzi have agreed to assist.  Do you have any ideas 
for our 75th Anniversary and would you like to join the 
committee?  Let’s make the next 75 years better than 
the first 75 years!

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner
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Dan Shook   Dan Shook   SMGC Speaker, June 20, 2022

 “ Plants, Programs, and Plans at Hatcher Gardens”

Dan discusses Hatcher Garden's recent 
plant additions, educational programs, 
and plans for expansion. He has a 
special passion for educating children 
about gardening and nature, which is 
one of his major areas of emphasis at 
Hatcher.

The public is always invited to attend meetings.

Will Hawkins
Mark Carlson
Charlie Crescenzi
Phillip Marchant
Curtis Marshall
Ben Waddell
Linda Savoie
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Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
June    18           rain date   Jun 25

Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Legacy Real Estate
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam

Hydrangea 'Lady in 
Red' lace cap in 
foreground; Nikko 
Blue in the 
background.

Buxus sempervirens 
suffruticosa, Hosta 

aureomarginata and 
Hydrangea lace cap.

Blueberries are 
starting to ripen. 
They will be ready 
on July 4.
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Member MusingMember Musing  
  By Mary Ann Hipp

History of the club continues on the following pages.

Are you looking for a shrub that is a tall screening plant, or maybe a short specimen plant, or something 
in between? One that is deciduous, or evergreen? Grows in sun or shade? One with red berries, blue 
berries, black berries, or no berries? One with shiny leaves, or pleated leaves, or wrinkled leaves? Native 
or imported? There’s a viburnum for that! Some viburnums have very fragrant flowers and some have no 
fragrance at all. Some have snowball flowers, some have a layered look more like a dogwood, and some 
have relatively insignificant flowers. I have at least fourteen varieties of viburnums in my yard and am 
always on the lookout for more. 

One of my favorites is the Chinese evergreen snowball viburnum (viburnum macrocephalum). This is a 
semi-evergreen shrub that likes full sun and can get huge. Mine is at least 12’ X 12’ and is only nine years 
old. It is a showstopper, and we have them for sale in the container nursery. Other favorites are the 
viburnum plicatum with their pleated leaves and layered look. ‘Shasta’ has flowers similar to dogwoods 
and ‘Popcorn’ has snowball flowers. I also like the fragrant viburnums, burkwoodii ‘Mohawk’ and carlesii. 
These both have pink buds that are beautiful even before they open and smell fabulous. White Flower 
Farm describes carlesii as ‘one of the most gloriously fragrant shrubs known to man. We will have some 
of these for sale this fall. ‘Moonlit Lace’ and ‘Spring Lace’ are two relatively new evergreen hybrids with 
shiny leaves and pretty white flowers. ‘Moonlit Lace’ is available in the nursery too as is viburnum ‘Spring 
Bouquet’ (viburnum tinus). Can you tell that I’m the one who orders in a lot of the plants we sell?  So if 
you have an empty spot that needs a spring blooming shrub, consider a viburnum. And come to the 
club’s plant sale this fall to get one!

Viburnums

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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The nominating committee led by Darvin Helvy has done 
a good job developing a slate of candidates for 2023. If 
you would also like to be on the board, let Darvin know. 

To keep the SMGC viable, we must plan for the future.  
At the end of 2023 multiple directors will have served 
four years. We need other members to step forward. 
Our current officers are nearing their “term limits” at the 
end of 2023. The nominating committee and current 
board member may approach you about serving in 2024. 
Please keep an open mind. Besides, we are a fun group 
of people!

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner
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Lawson Revan   Lawson Revan   SMGC Speaker, July 18, 2022

 “Tyger River Foundation”

The July meeting of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 
will feature a presentation by Lawson Revan who will 
discuss the mission and activities of the Tyger River 
Foundation. The Tyger River Foundation is a non-profit 
organization based in Spartanburg, South Carolina. It is 
dedicated to long-term conservation efforts within the 
Tyger River Basin. The foundation promotes, protects, 
and restores the natural and historic resources of the 
Tyger River Basin. The Foundation encourages an active 
outdoor lifestyle.

All are welcome.  The Seminar is open to the public free 
of charge.

Will Hawkins
Mark Carlson
Charlie Crescenzi
Phillip Marchant
Curtis Marshall
Ben Waddell
Linda Savoie
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Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Legacy Real Estate
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam
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Member MusingMember Musing  
    By Mark Carlson 

History of the club continues on the following pages.

If you are looking for a spring getaway that does not require 
getting on an airplane, consider visiting Savannah, Georgia. The 
historic district in Savannah dates to the mid-1700s when 
Georgia was originally settled. There are many beautiful old 
houses that have been restored in the original residential area 
very close to the river. When the city was initially laid out, 20 
mini parks were created in a grid pattern within the residential 
area. It is relaxing to stroll through the historic area taking in the 
different parks. The parks typically contain Live Oaks, Chinese 
Fringe Trees, azaleas, and frequently Giant Leopard Plant 
(Farfugium japonicum var. giganteum, formally Ligularia). To 
catch the azaleas in bloom plan to visit in late March or very 
early April. As a seaside tourist town there are lots of 
restaurants, and many of them offer fresh seafood.

Visiting Savannah

The Savannah Botanical Gardens are a modest affair on 10 
acres that is not far from the city center. An excellent side 
trip for a morning or afternoon is the Wormsloe Historic 
Site on the Isle of Hope. The main entrance is set off by a 
1.5 mile allée of live oaks. The remains of a fortified house 
built on the site are made from tabby (a crude type of 
concrete made from oyster shells and lime). The mountains 
of oyster shells left by Native Americans made it possible to 
utilize this type of construction. Walking through a Live 
Oak, Southern Magnolia and Sabal minor palm forest 
provides a very different experience compared walking 
through forests in the Upstate and the Blue Ridge.

The downtown area includes a maritime museum, art museums, and a history museum in the visitor 
center on Martin Luther King Jr. Boulevard. The railroad museum provides some of the finest 
remaining examples of Victorian railroad architecture and design, and is the most intact antebellum 
railroad repair complex in the country currently in operation. There are bus routes in the city that you 
can hop on and off at various points to take in all the sites. The Bonaventure Cemetery and Forsyth 
Park are also excellent places to wander through.

Tybee Island is home to three miles of beautiful beaches, locally caught seafood and historic sites 
including a lighthouse. At Fort Jackson, live fire demonstrations of a muzzle loading cannon are available. 
Where else can you find someone wearing a backpack that is a plastic bubble which houses a parrot that 
can see the sights as you do?

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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In this newsletter you will see the candidate list for 2023 
officers and directors. Thanks to the Nominating 
Committee for coming up with this fine group (well, 
maybe not the president). Being a volunteer 
organization, it is gratifying to see members step up to 
volunteer for these positions.

Besides the board positions, we have other 
opportunities for volunteers. We have standing 
committees that are required to meet per our by-laws. 
We manage the container garden and run two plant 
sales each year. Occasionally we undertake a special 
project such as tree planting at the Mary Wright School. 
Please consider volunteering to help the club when it 
suits your talents and your schedule.

Special Note: The bylaws have been updated with the 
new amendment for Article XII concerning the 
Termination and Dissolution of the club and the 
designation of the receivers of any remaining funds of 
the Club. This was done to reflect the close relationship 
that the Club has formed with Spartanburg Community 
College. Once the bylaws have been signed by the club 
secretary, they will be posted on the website and a 
printed copy as well as a disk will be placed in the bank 
safety deposit box.
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Phil Abers
 President@DirtDaubers.org

Mark Carlson
PlantSales@DirtDaubers.org Bruce Fraedrich   Bruce Fraedrich   SMGC Speaker, August 15, 2022

 “Caring for Old Trees”

Bruce is Vice President of the club. His 
presentation reviews contributions that 
old trees make to the landscape. 
Featured are case studies about local 
landmark trees. Care and maintenance 
promote health and longevity.

The public is always invited to attend meetings.
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Spartanburg Men’s Garden ClubSpartanburg Men’s Garden Club

2023 Officer/Director Member Candidates2023 Officer/Director Member Candidates

Club Officer Nominations:

President Phil Abers
Vice President Bruce Fraedrich
Secretary Denie Crowder
Treasurer Mary Ann Hipp

New Directors Nominations:

Sheila Middlebrooke
Beth Waddell

Two year term Current Directors:

Mark Carlson
Charlie Crescenzi

Will Hawkins
Curtis Marshall

Ben Waddell
Phillip Marchant
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Forms are located at 
DirtDaubers.org/Membership
and will be available at the next 
general meeting.

Bring check or cash & completed 
form to Joyce Crescenzi. 

Post Office Box 1502 

Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Legacy Real Estate
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam

Lycoris squamigera 
(Surprise lily)

Acer buergerianum 
(Ttrident maple) 

with seeds

Quercus robur fastigiata 
(Fastigiate English Oak) 
with acorns
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Member MusingMember Musing  
    By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

On my last day of vacation this month I stopped at Ashland, the 
Henry Clay Estate in Lexington, Kentucky. I like history and it was a 
good place to stop and stretch my legs. Misreading the tour times, 
I missed the house tour by 5 minutes. Being older and now having 
little patience, I decided to look around the grounds. I saw the 
icehouse, the structure that housed Henry Clay’s carriage and the 
house that was reconstructed by his son to look much like the 
original. While walking around reading the signs and taking 
pictures, I noticed some of the large trees had identifying labels. 
There was a huge American elm, a large tulip poplar and many 
other large trees on the estate. Some reportedly planted by Henry 
Clay.

As I was going around the grounds, a gentleman saw me taking 
pictures and came over to say hello.  We started talking about the 
gardens. Joel is an arborist and the head gardener of the 16-acre 
estate. He pointed out the 300 year old blue ash tree and another 
very old one. He mentioned the ash borer and said that they spray 
to protect this treasure.

Visiting Ashland

Ashland received arboretum status for the first time in 2018 with over 600 trees on the property. Joel 
said they are a Level 1 arboretum and that he wants to make it a Level 2 arboretum. I did not know 
arboreta had levels. To make Level 2, they need to go from the current 55 species to 100 species. Joel is 
researching the kind of trees planted in Henry Clay’s time.

Besides the Arboretum, the Estate has formal 
and peony gardens. The garden was designed 
by Henry F. Kenney. The Garden Club of 
Lexington (Kentucky) maintains both gardens. 
In 2005 the garden club received a historic 
preservation award. Aren’t garden clubs 
great! I recommend a visit to the Henry Clay 
Estate of Ashland in Lexington, Kentucky. If 
you plan better than I did, you can also tour 
the home.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

It is September, which is a big month for the Spartanburg 
Men’s Garden Club. We will have our annual picnic on 
Monday, September 19th, at the Pavilion on the SCC 
Campus. It is a great time to celebrate our club and 
socialize with our fellow members. Please note that the 
picnic is at 6 p.m., not 7 p.m., a time change.

September 30 and October 1 are the dates for our plant 
sale. We have a good inventory of healthy plants. If you 
have not been to the container garden, stop by this 
month to see our plant selection and to help prepare for 
the plant sale. We will place an advertisement in the 
Spartanburg "Herald-Journal" and announce the plant 
sale online. Word of mouth is still a good way to get 
customers. For example, you could mention it to folks at 
church in the coming weeks. Please promote our club 
and our fall plant sale. Let’s have another successful 
sale! A map showing the location of the picnic is on the 
last page of this newsletter.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

h t t p s : / / w w w . f a c e b o o k . c o m / S M G C D i r t D a u b e r s /

Phil Abers
 President@DirtDaubers.org

Mark Carlson
PlantSales@DirtDaubers.org

Will Hawkins
Mark Carlson
Charlie Crescenzi
Phillip Marchant
Curtis Marshall
Ben Waddell
Linda Savoie

We hope to see you at our picnic on Monday, 
September 19.  It will start at 6 PM.  The location for the 
picnic is the Pavilion on the SCC campus, located behind 
the green houses.  Bring your appetite and enjoy the 
company of your fellow Garden Club Members.

mailto:President@DirtDaubers.org%20
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Club Officer Nominations:

President Phil Abers
Vice President Bruce Fraedrich
Secretary Denie Crowder
Treasurer Mary Ann Hipp

New Directors Nominations:
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Two year term Current Directors:
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Forms are located at 
DirtDaubers.org/Membership
and will be available at the next 
general meeting.

Bring check or cash & completed 
form to Joyce Crescenzi. 

Post Office Box 1502 

Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
Sept.    17          rain date   Sep 24

Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Legacy Real Estate
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam
Late blooming gardenia 
(Gardenia jasminoides)

Hearts-a-Bustin’ 
(Euonymus americanus)

Hardy Orange 
(Poncirus trifoliata)
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Member MusingMember Musing  
By Denie Crowder

History of the club continues on the following pages.

As you drive past the Chapman Cultural Center on St. John Street, you will see the beautiful ginkgo trees 
lining the curb. They are beautiful columnar trees with fan shaped leaves. There is another ginkgo tree 
gracing the front lawn of First Presbyterian Church on East Main Street with a rounder canopy. A third 
planting of the trees is at the intersection of Daniel Morgan Avenue and Henry Street. One spectacular 
aspect of these trees is the fall color. These are just three examples of these trees in Spartanburg; as you 
drive, try to find others in our landscapes. While leaves of other trees change colors in the fall and hold 
their leaves for several days, the ginkgo leaves magically change colors to a golden yellow and drop their 
leaves the next day. They create a golden pond on the ground.

While there are many trees that make a spectacular display of color in the fall, the ginkgo is my favorite.  
We planted one in our landscape shortly after we moved into our home. It was purchased from the SMGC 
tree sale. A fond childhood memory is gathering the golden leaves from a ginkgo tree planted in my 
Aunt’s front yard. She lived in the Woodside Mill area in Greenville.

The Ginkgo Tree

The ginkgo tree is also called maidenhair tree, a deciduous 
gymnosperm tree that is native to China. They have been planted 
since ancient times in Chinese and Japanese temple gardens. It has 
been valued as a fungus and insect ornamental tree.

Ginkgo has been used in traditional Chinese medicine. Toward the end 
of the 20th century, ginkgo extract became popular in many countries 
for its purported memory enhancing properties. The chemical 
constituents are being studied as a possible treatment for Alzheimer 
disease. 

The ginkgo tree has been hailed as one of the most distinct and 
beautiful of all deciduous trees. It can tolerate many urban conditions 
including heat, air pollution, salt, and confined places.

In “The Tree Book”, Dr. Michael Dirr tells of a 200 year-old ginkgo that 
is less than 1¼ mile from the site where the atomic bomb was 
dropped on Hiroshima. It survived and produced seeds; some 
resulting seedlings are planted at Batsford Arboretum, England. Dr. 
Dirr dedicated five pages to the ginkgo tree in his book describing 
several varieties with pictures.

The ginkgo tree is a very old species that is a beautiful addition to 
landscapes. I hope that you are able to catch the beauty of these trees 
in that one brief day that they show their color in the fall.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

Considering the weather, we had a good plant sale this 
fall. We had rainy weather during both days of the sale, 
otherwise we would have had a tremendous plant sale 
as our container garden looks great. It is in the best 
condition since I have been a member, primarily due to 
Mark Carlson. Please thank Mark when you see him.

To make sure the club is successful in the future we need 
new members. I have not been very successful in this 
endeavor. Hopefully I can help the club have a 
big recruiting year from now through 2023. I am very 
excited to see that our 75th Anniversary Committee has 
an initiative to recruit 23 new members in 2023. This 
work is being led by Darvin Helvy, assisted by Dan Shook. 
Please lend a hand to these two fine folks and make 
recruitment of new members a priority through 2023 
and beyond. 

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner
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Dan Whitten   Dan Whitten   SMGC Speaker, October 17, 2022

 “Waterfalls of the Upstate”

Dan is a naturalist who has lived in 
Spartanburg County since 1980. He is a 
South Carolina State Certified Naturalist 
and is an instructor in the certification 
program. Dan is a past president of the 
Upstate Chapter of the SC Native Plant 
Society and currently serves on the 
chapters board as Program Chair. He is 
also active in these non-profit 
organizations: Friends of Jocassee, the 
Tyger River Foundation and the 
Foothills Conservancy.
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general meeting.
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Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Legacy Real Estate
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam
Cattleya orchids grown 
by my grandmother 
(who died in 1985) and 
passed down to my 
mother, Martha Tiller.

Lycoris radiata 
(Spider Lily)

Camellia sinensis 
(tea camellia)

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
https://dirtdaubers.org/Membership.html


Gardening & Beautification Gardening & Beautification 
A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 

Post Office Box 1502 
Spartanburg, SC  29304 

DirtDaubers.org 

Post Office Box 1502 

Member MusingMember Musing  
By Linda Tiller McHam

History of the club continues on the following pages.

In the mountains of North Carolina, a Prepper Camp 
(https://www.preppercamp.com/) was held on September 23, 24 
and 25, 2022. For three days, a well-organized group of presenters 
and attendees reunited and learned the latest information on 
preparing for a catastrophic event. Eight tents held speakers for 
three hours in the morning and four hours in the afternoon, 
allowing approximately 56 topics to be heard each day. The 
weather was perfect.

One of the most informative speakers was the event organizer, 
Rick Austin, who is known as The Survivalist Gardener. He and his 
wife, Survivor Jane, gave slide presentations full of practical 
knowledge on how to protect your property, grow a sustainable 
garden and survive for a year or more, off the grid.

Rick has written three books, all of which should be required 
reading for anyone wanting to maximize an edible landscape in a 
minimal amount of space. On a half acre, he and his wife grow 
nuts, fruits, berries, herbs, and vines in a unique format he calls 
“guilds”. Built around a central fruit or nut tree along with a vine 
(such as grapes), concentric circles surround the tree with 
companion plants. For example, beyond the tree and vine center 
is the shrub layer (blackberries, blueberries, raspberries, etc.). 

Book Review: Secret Garden of Survival 
(How to Grow a Camouflaged Food Forest)  by Rick Austin, 2014.

The next layer or circle is the herb layer with plants such as comfrey, bush beans, passion fruits, mint, 
mountain mint and oats. In the final, or outside layer, there are the ground covers such as clover and 
peanuts.

All of these concentric circles are grown with no fertilizer, no pesticides, no water and no weeding. The 
amazing part of this arrangement is that the garden produces approximately five times the amount of 
food per square foot than you could grow in a traditional row garden.

In addition to the plants, the Austins raise ducks, chickens, bees, goats and fish on this same half acre. 
The goats produce one and one half gallons of milk per day and Jane converts it to cheese and ice cream. 
They preserve and freeze dry all of their produce. They spent the entire Covid lockdown on their 55-acre 
mountaintop homestead without once leaving to go to the nearest town.

Rick and Jane’s books can be found on Amazon for approximately $30 each. See this link.

If you would like to watch an episode of Doomsday Preppers that documents Rick and Jane’s home and 
garden, you can watch it here. 

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
https://www.preppercamp.com/
http://shorturl.at/eJN48
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=y5OPgDPg80c
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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to:
Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org

November marks the end of the year for the Spartanburg 
Men’s Garden Club with our Annual Meeting. It is also 
the beginning of the New Year as the newly installed 
board members and officers terms start immediately 
after the installation ceremony is complete. 

What can we expect for 2023? We will be celebrating our 
75th anniversary as a club and our Anniversary 
Committee is busy planning some fun events. Our 
container garden is looking great and some recent 
donations from Charlie Covert have made the container 
garden even better. Let’s all show our pride in the Club 
and invite others to come to our club meetings. Here is 
to a great 2023!

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner
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November Meeting Announcement November Meeting Announcement 

You are invited to our annual meeting on Monday, 
November 21 in the Community Room in the Health 
Sciences Building at Spartanburg Community College. 
There will not be a speaker this month, but we will 
provide updates on the 75th Anniversary plans as well as 
the large influx of plants that occurred this month. The 
officer and board member installation is also part of the 
meeting. Afterwards, there will be plenty of time to visit 
and enjoy the catered hors d’oeuvres and beverages. This 
is an excellent time to bring a friend and introduce them 
to our Club. See you at the meeting.
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and will be available at the next 
general meeting.
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Founded in 1948 as the “Dirt 
Daubers” the Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

2022 Litter pickup schedule2022 Litter pickup schedule
Dec.     3             rain date   Dec  10

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Our Corporate Members are listed below.  Please support them.

Creekside Garden & Nursery
Hatcher Garden & Woodland Preserve
Piedmont Farm & Garden
Peggy Wilson, Realtor
Schneider Shrub & Tree Care
Wofford College

Photography by Linda McHam
Persicaria longiseta 
(Creeping smartweed)

Trichaptum (mushroom)

Diospyros kaki 
(Asian persimmon)
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Member MusingMember Musing  
By Curtis Marshall

History of the club continues on the following pages.

Visiting Brookgreen Gardens in Georgetown County provides an eclectic experience. A premier 
botanical garden, outstanding American sculpture, low county history, and a low country zoo are 
all experienced on site. The largest sculpture on the garden is Pegasus that is carved from 
granite. Pegasus, the winged horse of mythology, is the ancient symbol of inspiration. It is a 
reminder that gardens are places that provide us venues to receive inspiration. In the garden 
you can see a live oak that was living there at the time of the signing of our national constitution 
in 1787. This botanical specimen serves to remind us that our experience with representative 
governance is not really all that old in terms of history. As I first entered the garden, I was 
reminded of my native state of Florida with the Spanish moss hanging from the live oaks and 
Palmetto Palms. My maternal grandmother used to cook the heart of palm from which the 
fronds emerge. We called the delicacy “swamp cabbage.” My first experience with the Chinese 
fringe tree was at the SMGC container garden. The largest Chinese fringe tree that I have 
personally seen while in bloom was in this garden. Another visitor to the garden called our 
attention to this beautiful tree. In Myrtle Beach, I had encountered a vine climbing on brick walls 
whose leaves reminded me of loropetalum (in the mulberry family). At Brookgreen I learned that 
the vine goes by the common name of creeping fig and is an invasive species. Volunteers 
working in the garden told us that they had lost several trees to this plant, so they were trying to 
eradicate the vine like we try to eradicate kudzu here in the upstate. This leads to a theological 
question. “Are invasive plants part of the price we pay for our fall into sin?” They certainly bring 
sweat to our brows (Genesis 3:19). Our first trip to Brookgeen was several years ago during the 
Christmas season when lights adorn the trees. It’s a beautiful night scene and worth 
experiencing. In fact, one might say its inspirational.

Brookgreen Gardens

In the upstate we have the South Carolina 
Botanical Garden at Clemson University. This 
garden has inspired a variety of botanical research 
in an academic setting. It was started in 1950 as a 
camellia collection and has been structured around 
the motto, “A Garden for Life and Biodiversity.” It’s 
home to the Oconee Bell (shortia galacifolia), 
native to this area. The American botanist Asa Gray 
realized its uniqueness. However, this native plant 
inspired this poetic expression: “Found by a man 
who didn’t name it. Named by a man who never 
saw it. Rediscovered by a man who could find it.” 
Gardens inspire all manner of musings. 

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html







